









**Town of Fort Smith
Town Council Meeting
Agenda**

July 18, 2017, 7:00 p.m. – Council Chambers

A. Call to Order and Confirmation of Quorum	
B. Approval of Agenda	
C. Presentations	
D. Approval of Council Minutes i. Council Minutes	 Council Minutes June 20, 2017.doc
E. Business Arising from the Minutes	
F. Declaration of Financial Interest	
G. Council Business	
a. Introduction and Consideration of Committee Reports i. Corporate Services ii. Accounts Paid Part I iii. Accounts Paid Part II iv. Community Services v. Municipal Services	   Corporate Services Accounts Paid Part I Accounts Paid Part Minutes July 4, 2017 II   Community Services Municipal Services Minutes July 11, 201 Minutes July 11, 201
b. Enactment of Bylaws and Policies	
c. Appointments	
d. Mayor and Council	
e. Administration i. Request for a 4-Way Stop at Primrose Lane/Pelican Street ii. Request for Power Services at Bell Rock iii. TEP Brief	
H. Proclamations	
I. Absence of Council Members	
J. Date of Next Council Meeting	
K. Adjournment	
L. Question Period	



**COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF FORT SMITH
MEETING 06-17
THE FIRST REGULAR MEETING OF COUNCIL FOR
THE MONTH OF JUNE AND THE
SIXTH FOR THE YEAR 2017**

PRESENT: Mayor L. Napier-Buckley D/M K. Smith
 Cr. E. Bell Cr. B. McArthur
 Cr. A. Kikoak Cr. B. Tuckey
 Cr. A. Dumont Cr. R. Holtorf (Conference Call)

REGRETS: Cr. Patel

STAFF: K. Morrison, Senior Administrative Officer
 K. Reid, Executive Secretary

GALLERY: Louis Sebert, Patti Haaima

Meeting 06-17
June 20, 2017

7:00 PM
Council Chambers

A. CALL TO ORDER & CONFIRMATION OF QUORUM

Mayor Napier-Buckley called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and confirmed a quorum of Council was present.

B. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

17-137 Moved by: Cr. Tuckey Seconded by: Cr. McArthur That the agenda be adopted as presented. CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY
--

C. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

17-138 Moved by: Cr. Tuckey Seconded by: Cr. Bell That the minutes of Regular Meeting 05-17 of May 16, 2017 be adopted as presented. CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY
--

D. DECLARATION OF FINANCIAL INTEREST

Cr. Tuckey, Cr. McArthur and Mayor Napier-Buckley declared a financial interest with respect to the Accounts Paid Part II.



E. **COUNCIL BUSINESS**

a. Introduction and Consideration of Committee Reports

Corporate Services Standing Committee

17-139 Moved By: D/M Smith
Seconded By: Cr. Dumont

That the attached Corporate Services Standing Committee minutes from June 6, 2017, be adopted as presented.

IN FAVOUR – CR. HOLTORF, CR. MCARTHUR, CR. BELL, D/M SMITH,
CR. DUMONT, CR. KIKOAK
ABSTAINED – CR. TUCKEY
CARRIED

Accounts Paid Part I

17-140 Moved By: Cr. McArthur
Seconded By: Cr. Dumont

That the Accounts Paid List Part I for the period ending May 31, 2017, totaling \$623,095.03 be approved.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

Cr. Tuckey declared a financial interest and left room. Mayor Napier-Buckley declared a financial interest, handed the Chair to D/M Smith and left the room.

Accounts Paid Part II

17-141 Moved By: Cr. Kikoak
Seconded By: Cr. Dumont

That the Accounts Paid List Part II for the period ending May 31, 2017, totaling \$10,942.72 be approved.

IN FAVOUR – CR. HOLTORF, CR. BELL, CR. DUMONT, CR. KIKOAK
ABSTAINED – CR. MCARTHUR
CARRIED

Mayor Napier-Buckley returned to the room and took back the Chair.

DPA-021-17 Brenda Tuckey Home Occupation

17-142 Moved By: Cr. Kikoak
Seconded By: Cr. Dumont

That DPA-021-17, submitted by Brenda Tuckey, to operate a home occupation photography business from Lot 347, Plan 207, 37 Poppy Crescent in Fort Smith be approved.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

Cr. Tuckey returned to the meeting.



First Quarter Variance – Administration provided an update on issues being further researched in the First Quarter Variance. He advised that the Town is still determining why Recreation Revenue has reduced along with Recreation Grants. He thinks it may be due to the timing of the document. He noted higher than expected spending in Facilities Maintenance and Public Works. He thought that this might have been due to unprocessed allocations, but has determined that the accelerated spending is directly associated to overtime and use of casual employee's due to providing an elevated level of service with snow removal. Administration had provided an analysis last year which determined the Town spent \$15,000 on contracted services and \$15,000 for the use of casual employees and overtime to provide a higher level of service. This year, the Town has reduced contracted services and increased overtime and use of casual employees. Administration is reviewing the use of casuals and overtime as a means of getting the budget back in line without the disruption of services. He noted that he will be thinking of ways to incorporate overtime as part of the 2018 budgeting process. Administration advised that the Public Works and Facilities Maintenance do the most overtime and that Recreation overtime is offset as it is tied to additional revenue for facility rentals. Cr. McArthur asked if the Town will be receiving extra funding to support the AWGs. Administration advised that no additional funding will be received and suggested augmenting work with volunteers. He noted that the Host Society hasn't identified their needs which is required for the Town to budget for the support. Additionally, any upgrades to facilities have not been identified and have missed the Capital Planning process. Cr. Tuckey noted that Council had put forward a resolution at the NWTAC AGM, which was passed, to have the ability to change the fiscal year and asked how Council can start the process. Administration advised that the fiscal year is set in the CTV Act and that the Act would need to be updated by MACA. He noted that running on a calendar year does cause issues in cash flow and reporting. He noted that changing the fiscal year will affect property taxes.

17-143 Moved By: Cr. Kikoak
Seconded By: Cr. Bell

That the First Quarter Variance be accepted as presented.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

Community Services Standing Committee – D/M Smith commended the minutes. Administration has corresponded with the Town of Hay River and noted that they are comfortable with the suggested changes in the triparty agreement. The changes suggested were that the clauses either be explained or deleted. He noted that feedback on the proposed changes hasn't been received from the Host Society yet. He noted that a Special Meeting will be called to review the document once the changes are approved.

17-144 Moved By: Cr. Tuckey
Seconded By: Cr. Dumont

That the attached Community Services Standing Committee minutes from June 13, 2017, be adopted as presented.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY



Canada Day Road Closures

17-145 Moved By: Cr. McArthur
Seconded By: Cr. Dumont

That Council approves the following road closures for the Canada Day Celebration 2017.

That Marine Drive adjacent to Riverside Park be closed to traffic on July 1st, 2017 from 11:30 am to 6:00 pm for the Canada Day Celebration;

Furthermore, that the following road closures occur for the Canada Day Parade; from Portage Avenue in front of the RCMP compound to the corner of McDougal Road, along McDougal Road from Portage Avenue to Mills Street, and Mills Street to Wapiti Street from 11:15 am to 12:00 pm.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

Municipal Services Standing Committee – Administration provided an update on the Municipal Services minutes. Administration has met with AMS and advised that they have submitted an initial proposal to assume the ambulance services in Fort Smith. Administration has yet to determine who AMS is to enter into the contract with, whether it be the Health Centre or Public Works & Services. He will bring forward a briefing note to outline the pros and cons of the assumption of the service. Administration advised that there was a successful meeting with partner governments on fire abatement initiatives this afternoon in Council Chambers. He presented a picture with proposed fire breaks around the community that will be implemented by ENR and advised that Commissioner's land that requires abatement work will be added to the scope of work. Administration will be bringing an inclusive document with various methods of fire abatement to Council for information and approval. He noted that the preapproved document will give ENR the tools to get internal funding for fire abatement work and suppression efforts. Administration advised that this is a pilot exercise on how the GNWT works together with municipalities on fire abatement. He noted that there will also be a need to consider Bell Rock and SRFN when implementing cut lines. Administration noted that this work was initiated by the letter written by Council and noted that ENR was pleased with the push from the municipality. He was pleased with the high level of lobbying brought by Council. He noted that the NT Power Corporation will be brought to the table next to discuss powerline easement at the border. Administration advised that the had made a commitment to bring scheduling for the Economic Development Plan and noted that he plans to have final draft brought in November and have the document finalized in January. Administration advised that the Protective Services Supervisor has been investigating online lotteries and noted that online lotteries are hard to enforce and that most are people fundraising for family. He noted that they are still trying to determine how to manage online lotteries. Administration advised that there were 500 attendees between Relay for Life and the Air Show on June 17th. He noted that Treaty Days are on June 23-25th and that the Town Staff BBQ is on June 23rd at noon. Cr. Holtorf asked if Fort Smith plans on being a Fire Smart Certified Community. Administration advised that that wasn't identified as a target at this point. D/M Smith noted that fire abatement work would help local home owner's insurance rates. He asked if solitary exits were discussed at the meeting. Administration advised that it was discussed and that fire breaks could potentially be used as fire exits. He noted that the majority of the discussion was on treatment, fire breaks, and internal risks. D/M Smith asked if there was any further consideration to revise the Lottery License Bylaw. Administration would like to get the Bylaw Review Committee meeting again and to review the bylaw.

17-146 Moved By: Cr. Dumont
Seconded By: Cr. Tuckey

That the attached Municipal Services Standing Committee minutes from June 13, 2017, be adopted as presented.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY



b. Appointments:

17-147 Moved By: Cr. Bell
Seconded By: Cr. McArthur

That Chris Bird be appointed Acting Senior Administrative Officer for the period of June 30, 2017 at 5:00 pm to July 10, 2017 at 8:30 am.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

c. Mayor and Council

- i. Cr. Tuckey – Cr. Tuckey was pleased to hear about the fire abatement partnerships that were established. She is looking forward to Canada Day and advised that additional preparation work has yet to be done. She also noted that the Canada Day Awards nominations deadline is on June 23rd and that the recipients will need to be picked. Cr. Tuckey is hoping to release the newsletter in the next week. She noted that Yellowknife's system for property tax collections includes writing off old debt, posting outstanding taxes in the newspaper, and auctioning properties. Cr. Tuckey is looking forward to meeting with Minister Moses and hopes to confirm a date soon. Cr. Tuckey would like to plan another workshop with the MLA.
- ii. Cr. Holtorf – Cr. Holtorf would like an update on the Aurora College Foundational Review when meeting with Minister Moses. Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that the review is being done by an outside organization and that there will be opportunity for the Town to provide input on the review. Cr. Holtorf has heard that the Terms of Reference would not be released until the fall. Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that there would be a Council workshop with the organization doing the foundational review and also a separate meeting with Minister Moses on the community's position toward the Aurora College cuts. Cr. Holtorf was disappointed to hear that a schedule for the Economic Development Plan won't be received until November. He felt that Council won't be able to manage the document at a higher level although noted that the plan would fit in with the budgeting process in November.
- iii. Cr. Bell – Cr. Bell would like to review the Council Priorities and determine what Council would like to accomplish in the rest of their term. Cr. Bell would also like to update the Visions, Values and Goals to further the Strategic Planning process. Cr. Bell was pleased with the event calendar and is looking forward to the upcoming events. Cr. Bell offered to assist with Canada Day planning but advised that she would be away on July 1st. Cr. Bell was pleased with the fire abatement initiatives and thanked Cr. Kikoak for bringing forward the motion for a letter to be written.
- iv. D/M Smith – D/M Smith thanked Cr. Tuckey for assisting with the newsletter in efforts to move forward. D/M Smith will forward a draft document of Cr. Kikoak and his trip to the FCM Conference. D/M Smith congratulated Relay for Life teams on their fundraising efforts. He also congratulated Meika McDonald on receiving a Service Metal Award. He noted that residents were pleased with the live music at the AWGs 300 Days Out Event.



- V. Cr. Dumont – Cr. Dumont thanked the organizers and volunteers of Relay for Life. He had participated and camped during the event. He noted that the campground does not have water and that the washroom facilities are not running. He noted that the water lines are broken due to not being winterized properly. Additionally, he noted that registration is online only and not through camp attendants. Cr. Dumont noted that there has been theft and vandalism in the trailer court and that residents don't feel that there is a police presence. Cr. Dumont would like to continue to follow up on the dump station at the campground. Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that Administration would be bringing a briefing note on the topic. D/M Smith asked if the campground is providing trucked water. Cr. Dumont advised that a few taps have water.
- vi. Cr. Kikoak – Cr. Kikoak thanked the gallery for being at the meeting. She was pleased to hear about the fire abatement initiatives. Cr. Kikoak was pleased with the Town forming positive partnerships as identified in the Visions, Values and Goals. Cr. Kikoak has concerns about the scheduling for the Economic Development Plan. She was also concerned that the EDO is too engaged with events and that the organizing groups should be responsible for manning the events. Cr. Kikoak would like to meet with the Town representatives on the DEA. Cr. Kikoak would also like to meet with the President of the Aurora College to build a positive partnership in welcoming next year's students. Cr. Kikoak read a thank you letter from the Music Society.
- vii. Mayor Napier-Buckley – Mayor Napier-Buckley is excited to work with different organizations and form future partnerships to implement fire abatement work. She noted that it was identified that a lot of work needs to be done by residents to fire smart their properties. Mayor Napier-Buckley had sent a letter to Minister Moses to request discussion about the Aurora College Foundational Review, Terms of Reference. She noted that a letter was received back from Minister Moses stating that he would not be meeting with communities as he does not want to influence the review and that Council can work with the organization performing the review. Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that the RCMP will be having a training session with the school on active shooters. She congratulated organizers of Relay for Life on a successful event. Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that the Rainbow Sage held their first Pride march and other Pride Week events. Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that there would be a francophone band playing at Roaring Rapids Hall tomorrow for Aboriginal Day. She asked Council if the Town could buy life jackets for the search crews in Fort Chipewyan for the \$1,000 donation approved by Council Motion. Mayor Napier-Buckley was pleased with the increased number of events being held in Fort Smith and would like to see events lowering admission fees or be free for residents. Mayor Napier-Buckley will check Council availability for the Bylaw Review Committee. She also requested Councillors advise of their schedules throughout the summer to ensure quorum at meetings. She reminded Council that there is a staff barbeque on June 23rd and that she would require Councillors availability to cook on Canada Day.



d. Administration

Briefing Note SRFN Treaty Day Road Closure – The briefing note was reviewed. Cr. McArthur asked if people would be parking on the street. Administration will check the bylaw coverage over the weekend. He noted that the road closure would not restrict access to the storefront of the Northwestel building.

17-148 Moved By: Cr. Kikoak
Seconded By: Cr. Tuckey

That for the reason of public safety during the SRFN Treaty Land Entitlement Celebration, Council approves the road closure of McDougal Road between Breynat Street and the Northwestel building on Friday, June 23rd, from 5:00 pm to 10:00 pm and Saturday, June 24th from 10:00 am to 10:00 pm.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

Briefing Note DPA-018-17 Clark Builders, Aurora College – The briefing note was reviewed. Administration advised that the campus is zoned institutional and that there are no setback requirements set out in the bylaw for institutional zoning. D/M Smith asked if the parking lot would be paved. Administration is unsure although noted that they may wait until paving crews are in town for other jobs. Administration anticipates other cuts in the pavements around town which will be repaved as part of the Clean Water Waste Water work in 2018. Mayor Napier-Buckley looks forward to the construction of a new heavy equipment operator centre at the college.

17-149 Moved By: Cr. Dumont
Seconded By: Cr. Tuckey

That DPA-018-17, submitted by Clark Builders, to construct a new Heavy Equipment Operator Centre at the Aurora College, Lot 510, Plan 235, 10 Franklin Avenue in Fort Smith, be approved.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

F. **ABSENCE OF COUNCIL MEMBERS**

17-150 Moved By: Cr. Kikoak
Seconded By: Cr. Bell

That Cr. Tuckey be excused from the Corporate Services Standing Committee Meeting on June 6, 2017.

IN FAVOUR – CR. HOLTORF, CR. MCARTHUR, CR. BELL, D/M SMITH,
CR. DUMONT, CR. KIKOAK
ABSTAINED – CR. TUCKEY
CARRIED

17-151 Moved By: Cr. McArthur
Seconded By: Cr. Dumont

That Cr. Patel be excused from the Community Services and Municipal Services Standing Committee Meetings on June 13, 2017.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY



17-152 Moved By: Cr. Kikoak
Seconded By: Cr. Tuckey

That Cr. Patel be excused from the Regular Meeting of Council on June 20, 2017.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

G. **DATE OF NEXT COUNCIL MEETING**

Corporate Services Standing Committee Meeting – July 4, 2017
Community and Municipal Services Standing Committee Meetings – July 11, 2017
Council Meeting 07-17 – July 18, 2017

H. **ADJOURNMENT**

17-153 Moved By: Cr. Tuckey
Seconded By: Cr. Bell

That the meeting be adjourned at 8:28 p.m.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

Minutes adopted this 18th day of July, 2017.

Mayor Lynn Napier-Buckley

Certified Correct by the
Senior Administrative Officer Keith Morrison

L. **QUESTION PERIOD**

A question period was offered in accordance with policy.



Town of Fort Smith
Corporate Services Committee
Tuesday, July 4, 2017, at 7:00 pm

Chairperson: Mayor Napier-Buckley
Members: Cr. McArthur, Cr. Holtorf (Conference Call), Cr. Dumont, Cr. Patel, Cr. Tuckey
Regrets: D/M Smith, Cr. Kikoak, Cr. Bell
Staff Present: Chris Bird, A/SAO
Guests: Patti Haaima, Sergeant Ryan Snodgrass

1. Call to Order

D/M Smith called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.

2. Delegation

a. RCMP Delegation

- i. Police Report May, 2017 – The Police Report was reviewed. Sgt. Snodgrass advised that he wouldn't go into too much depth with the May report. He advised that there was an armed and barricade incident on the Highway in May and that additional resources were brought in from Yellowknife to address the situation. He noted that there was also a mock disaster at the airport in May and that all agencies that participated did well. Cr. Patel noted that there has been suspicious activity at Bell Rock at night recently and requested more of a police presence. Sgt. Snodgrass will make an effort to make more patrols at Bell Rock. He advised that the detachment is short staffed as Cpl. Cosenzo has moved and as there is another member in the process of moving. He noted that the youth that the detachment was previously dealing with were picked up and arrested last week in Hay River and have a combined total of 96 charges under the Criminal Justice Act prior to any charges being pressed in Hay River. He noted that charging the individuals is very time consuming and frustrating. He believes that the individuals are being sent to Yellowknife. Cr. Dumont noted an incident that occurred on McDougal earlier in the week and that there has been suspicious activity around Tamarac Trailer Court as well. He noted that there is a group of five or six individuals that communicate by whistling. He noted that homes with Liberty Security signs haven't been targeted. Sgt. Snodgrass advised that he is only aware of youth being involved and that a detachment member had chased three of them down on foot in one evening. Sgt. Snodgrass noted the frustration in reading facebook comments advising not to contact the police as they do nothing. He noted that leadership and education from the leadership in the community would be appreciated by the RCMP. He noted that the youth that are involved are looking for unlocked doors and vehicles with keys left in them and strongly suggested that residents lock their belongings. Cr. McArthur acknowledged the difficulty in prosecuting youth with the Youth Justice System and asked if the RCMP are concerned about vigilante groups taking matters into their own hands. Sgt. Snodgrass has heard this numerous times and heard that harm would be caused to youth if caught. In knowing this, the Crown Prosecutor is in agreement to keep the youth in custody. Sgt. Snodgrass does not support keeping youth in custody and noted that the RCMP does not want to do this which is why the Youth Justice Act is in effect. Mayor Napier-Buckley looks forward to receiving the June Police Report. Sgt. Snodgrass noted that Head Quarters has advised not to prepare the

reports until the 15th of the month to ensure accurate reporting. Mayor Napier-Buckley asked if there were any incidents with the graduates or youth over the past few months. Sgt. Snodgrass advised that two members monitored the hill where the grad party was, members also patrolled during the hand games tournament and have also extended patrols towards the golf course. He noted that the number of impaired charges hasn't increased although the detachment is taking a proactive approach by being present. Cr. Tuckey thanked the RCMP for their presence at grad parties. She felt that the presence without intimidation is important. Cr. Dumont was pleased to hear that the RCMP are making more of a presence and felt that it would help. Mayor Napier-Buckley requested that school zones continue to be monitored for speeding even though school is finished for the summer. Mayor and Council thanked the Sergeant for the delegation.

3. Review

- a. Agenda – The agenda was reviewed. Cr. Holtorf asked if a Special Meeting would still be happening to review the Triparty Agreement with the AWGs. Cr. Holtorf would like an update on the Economic Development Strategy. Mayor Napier-Buckley will try to have an update for the Community Services meeting next week.

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. Tuckey

Seconded by: Cr. Patel

That the agenda be adopted as presented.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

- b. Minutes – The minutes of June 6, 2017, were reviewed and have been adopted at the Council meeting of June 20, 2017.
- c. Vision, Values and Goals – The Vision, Values and Goals were reviewed.
- d. Strategic Plan – The Strategic Plan was reviewed.

4. Governance

- a. Council Priorities
 - i. Highway Condition – There was nothing at this time.
 - ii. Property Tax Issues – There was nothing at this time.
 - iii. Commissioner's Land within Municipal Boundaries – There was nothing at this time.
 - iv. Fire Abatement – Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that there would be another fire abatement meeting with partner governments and that the NT Power Corporation will be brought to the table.
 - v. GNWT Job Reductions - There was nothing at this time.
 - vi. Aurora College Program Review – Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that Richard Daitch would be doing the Aurora College Program Review and that a date to meet with him would be determined later in the week for a workshop.
 - vii. Property Tax and Boundary Issues – Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that property tax would be discussed under other business.

5. Finance

- a. Accounts Paid List Part I – The Accounts Paid List was reviewed. Cr. Tuckey requested an update on cheque 32819. Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that the discussion would require an in-camera session. Cr. McArthur asked if cheque 32816 to Taylor & Company is the final payment. Mayor Napier-Buckley will request an update from Administration. Cr. McArthur advised that it was extremely hot in the RCC gymnasium during the PWK Graduation.

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. Dumont

Seconded by: Cr. McArthur

That the Accounts Paid Part I for the period ending June 30, 2017, totaling \$586,120.38 be approved.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

- b. Accounts Paid List Part II – The Accounts Paid List Part II was reviewed.

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. McArthur

Seconded by: Cr. Tuckey

That that Accounts Paid Part II for the period ending June 30, 2017, totaling \$200.29 be approved.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

6. Economic Development

- a. Tourism and Trade Advisory Board – There was nothing at this time.

7. Other Business

- a. Correspondence – The June, 2017 correspondence was reviewed. Cr. Tuckey advised that a letter was sent from a Bell Rock resident to the Mayor and SAO, addressed Mayor and Council, about receiving power at their home in Bell Rock. She asked if the email was received and to receive a briefing note on the matter. Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that an email was received and she will request a briefing note for Municipal Services.

- b. Licensing Report – The June, 2017 licensing report was reviewed. Cr. Patel asked if a person is in tax arrears are they still eligible for a business license. Cr. Dumont believes that a person cannot be prohibited from having a business license due to tax arrears.

- c. Briefing Note Property Tax – The briefing note was reviewed. The Director of Community Services will relay any questions to Administration. Cr. Holtorf was pleased with the detail in document and would like to see a recommendation for each category to resolve the arrears, through write-off, sales of lands, etc. along with a timeline for action and reporting to Council. Mayor Napier-Buckley requested that Council review the document thoroughly for further discussion at the Corporate Services meeting on August 1st. Cr. McArthur was pleased with the document however would like to see action taken.

- d. Briefing Note DPA-022-17 John (Jack) Bird – The briefing note was reviewed.

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. Tuckey

Seconded by: Cr. Dumont

That DPA-022-17, submitted by John (Jack) Bird to operate a home occupation consulting business from Lot 1703, Plan 4090, 3 Whitford Road in Fort Smith be approved.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

Excusing of Councillors

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. Dumont

Seconded by: Cr. McArthur

That Cr. Kikoak, Cr. Bell and D/M Smith be excused from the Corporate Services Standing Committee meeting of July 4, 2017.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

8. Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Corporate Services Standing Committee will be August 1, 2017.

9. Adjournment

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. Tuckey

Seconded by: Cr. Dumont

That the meeting be adjourned at 7:45 pm.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY



TOWN OF FORT SMITH
ACCOUNTS PAID LIST PART 1
FOR THE PERIOD ENDING June 30, 2017

CHQ #	SUPPLIER	DESCRIPTION	AMOUNT	DEPT.
32804	Investors Group	May Contributions	\$ 400.00	AD
32805	Link Hardware	Materials/supplies	\$ 832.68	Multiple
32806	Town of Fort Smith	Water bills/may payroll dedctions	\$ 2,642.75	Multiple
32807	Receiver General	T4 adjustment	\$ 80.93	AD
32808	Receiver General	Payroll deductions (TAX, CPP, UIC) \$32480.33 [R]	\$ 41,491.18	AD
32809	Public Service Alliance of Canada	May union dues	\$ 3,956.35	AD
32810	GNWT - Taxation Division	May payroll tax	\$ 5,722.22	AD
32811	Northern Stores Inc	Materials/supplies	\$ 165.84	Multiple
32812	NEBS Pension Fund	May premiums	\$ 28,293.18	AD
32813	TDC Contracting Ltd	Fuel	\$ 11,114.94	Multiple
32814	Phoenix Automotive	Service Olympia/repair door handle on bylaw truck	\$ 459.28	Multiple
32815	NEBS Group Insurance Fund	May premiums	\$ 7,203.69	AD
32816	Taylor and Company	Rec centre project	\$ 130,200.00	RCC
32817	Town of Fort Smith Employee's Association	Staff contributions for May 2017	\$ 400.00	AD
32818	Rae Loutitt	Reimbursement	\$ 94.50	PW
32819	Payroll	Settlement	\$ 7,500.00	
32820	VOIDED			
32821	Payroll		\$ 8,707.45	
32822	Grimshaw Trucking	Freight	\$ 303.10	WTP
32823	Lou's Small Engines	Service on canam,side x side, mowers, fuel, helmets	\$ 1,453.81	Multiple
32824	Territorial Beverages Ltd	Materials/supplies	\$ 1,403.31	RCC
32825	Northern News Service	Advertisement-Corporate Services Officer	\$ 720.51	AD
32826	Thyssenkrupp Elevator	Maintenance	\$ 1,181.25	RCC
32827	Fort Smith Construction NT Ltd	Tire repair 2011 pick up	\$ 94.50	PW
32828	TDC Contracting Ltd	Fuel	\$ 912.65	Multiple
32829	Wesclean Northern Sales Ltd	Materials/supplies	\$ 301.04	RCC
32830	Emco Waterworks	Cold asphalt	\$ 2,205.00	PW
32831	506830 NWT Ltd o/a Chase's Pit Stop	Gas	\$ 119.55	BYL
32832	Bobcat of The Peace	Bobcat Parts	\$ 702.05	PW
32833	Rapid Petroleum Products	Fuel	\$ 974.41	Multiple
32834	RDV Mechanical	Replace alternator on unit 20	\$ 489.66	FM
32835	Cam's Husqvarna Sales & Service	Trimmer guards	\$ 62.90	FM
32836	Avery Cooper & Co	Audit fees	\$ 54,988.23	AD
32837	United Library Services Inc	Books	\$ 449.70	Library
32838	Roots & Ruminants Farm	Materials/supplies	\$ 5,265.65	AD
32839	Northwestel	Internet/phone bill	\$ 5,124.66	Multiple
32840	NWT Power Corp	Power bills -May	\$ 28,804.26	Multiple
32841	NWT Fire Chief's Association	2017 membership registration fees	\$ 250.00	FD
32842	Wally's Drugs	Materials/supplies	\$ 259.19	Multiple
32843	Freunds Building Supplies	Materials/supplies	\$ 389.81	Multiple
32844	Xerox Canada Ltd	Copier usage	\$ 820.41	AD
32845	Receiver General	Payroll deductions (TAX, CPP, UIC) \$37762.45 [R]	\$ 47,961.74	Multiple
32846	Fort Smith Animal Society	Reimbursement- euthansia fees	\$ 275.00	BYL
32847	Globalstar Canada Satellite Co.	Satellite phone bill	\$ 209.78	FD
32848	Terry's Carpentry Service	Rent for 26 York Crescent -ambulance bay	\$ 2,520.00	AD
32849	TDC Contracting Ltd	Heating fuel/repair bobcat sweeper	\$ 4,735.21	Multiple
32850	Jeff Schwartzberger	Travel expense claim-aquatic management training	\$ 183.85	POOL
32851	Canadian Cancer Society	Relay for life Uncorked Auction	\$ 5,650.00	Multiple
32852	RDV Mechanical	Service unit 1, repair dump truck, gravel truck repairs	\$ 14,948.35	Multiple
32853	Arctic Alarm/Diamondtel	Alarm monitoring	\$ 59.80	RCC
32854		SEE ACCOUNTS PAID LIST II		
32855	The Prophet Corporation	Materials/supplies	\$ 861.44	RCC
32856	Amelie Aubrey-Smith	Grade 8 highest achievement award	\$ 100.00	AD
32857	Megan Rose	Honorarium for teaching burlesque fitness	\$ 600.00	RCC
32858	BMO	Chris Bird statement	\$ 141.27	
		\$135.62 Staples keyboard for ipad		AD
		\$5.65 Interest		AD
32859	BMO	Jim Hood statement	\$ 3,119.72	
		\$429.44 Bell world corp sales		

	\$62.00 Registration renewal's		AD
	\$96.00 Registration renewal's		AD
	\$1408.78 Cell phone bills		AD
	\$1123.50 Brenda Tuckey/Lynn Napier-Buckley accommodation		Council
32860 BMO	Keith Morrison statement	\$ 1,909.94	
	\$1353.54 Flag order		AD
	\$62.90 Lunch for workshop on May 8, 2017		Legislative
	\$372.30 council recorder and sd cards		Legislative
	\$10.000 WHMIS Darien Comin		RCC
	\$55.60 Berro's		Legislative
	\$55.60 RAB lunch		Legislative
32861 Receiver General	Taxes	\$ 7.44	AD
32862 Grimshaw Trucking	Freight/skid	\$ 1,082.65	Multiple
32863 Investors Group	June contributions	\$ 400.00	Multiple
32864 Paul Kaesers Stores Ltd	Materials/supplies	\$ 1,511.11	Multiple
32865 Wally's Drugs	Materials/supplies	\$ 378.60	RCC
32866 Town of Fort Smith	June payroll deductions	\$ 1,297.25	AD
32867 Freunds Building Supplies	Materials/supplies	\$ 57.80	RCC
32868 Xerox Canada Ltd	Copier usage	\$ 2,199.95	AD
32869 Receiver General	Payroll deductions (TAX, CPP, UIC)	\$ 43,853.47	AD
32870 Public Service Alliance of Canada	June union dues	\$ 4,451.51	AD
32871 GNWT Taxation Division	June payroll tax [R]	\$ 6,399.32	AD
32872 Northern Stores Inc	Materials/supplies	\$ 482.77	RCC
32873 Northwestern Air Lease	Freight	\$ 229.62	WTP
32874 NEBS Pension Fund	June premiums \$14903.67 [R]	\$ 29,807.34	AD
32875 Fort Smith Paddling Club	2016 Paddlefest contribution platinum sponser	\$ 2,500.00	AD
32876 Brownlee LLP	Legal fees-forensic audit	\$ 4,332.30	AD
32877 Xylem Canada Company	Materials/supplies	\$ 4,562.25	WTP
32878 TDC Contracting Ltd	Materials/supplies	\$ 47.71	WTP
32879 Wesclean Northern Sales Ltd	Materials/supplies	\$ 1,099.15	RCC
32880 NEBS Group Insurance Fund	June premiums \$1848.41 [R]	\$ 8,494.75	AD
32881 Town of Fort Smith Employees Association	Staff contributions for june 2017	\$ 384.00	AD
32882 Corix Water Products	Materials/supplies	\$ 1,056.50	WTP
32883 McLennan Ross	Legal fees	\$ 19,943.69	AD
32884 Brian Van Velzen	Meter deposit refund	\$ 350.00	AD
32885 Jolliffee Arbitration Inc	Legal fees	\$ 3,683.62	AD
32886 Orion Fire Distribution Ltd	Firefighting foam	\$ 4,215.75	FD
32887 WASP Wildfire Manufacturing	Sprinkler kits	\$ 2,556.77	FD
32888 Liberty Security	June 2017 - June 2018 security monitoring	\$ 667.67	FD
32889 BMO	Chris Bird statement	\$ 250.65	
	\$123.65 stamps for library		Library
	\$97.00 libraray program materials		Library
	\$30.00 annual fees		AD
	TOTAL	<u>\$ 586,120.38</u>	



TOWN OF FORT SMITH
ACCOUNTS PAID LIST PART 2
FOR THE PERIOD ENDING June 30, 2017

CHQ #	SUPPLIER	DESCRIPTION	AMOUNT	DEPT.
32854	Anna's Home Cooking	Council workshop, abc lunch may 10, 2017	\$ 200.29	Legislative
TOTAL			<u>\$ 200.29</u>	



Town of Fort Smith
Community Services Committee
Tuesday, July 11, 2017, at 7:00 pm

Chairperson: Cr. Tuckey
Members Present: Mayor Napier-Buckley, Cr. Bell, Cr. Patel, Cr. Kikoak, D/M Smith, Cr. Holtorf (Conference Call), Cr. McArthur
Regrets : Cr. Dumont
Staff Present: Keith Morrison, Senior Administrative Officer; Chris Bird, Director of Community Services; Paul Kaeser, Director of Municipal Services; Katie Reid, Executive Secretary
Guests: Todd Shafer, Patti Haaima

1. Call to Order

Cr. Tuckey called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.

2. Delegations

- a. AWG Host Society – Todd Shafer, 2018 AWG General Manager, and Kevin Smith, Host Society Vice-President, presented on behalf of the AWGs Host Society. Mr. Shafer advised that monthly reporting has been sent to the Hay River and Fort Smith Senior Administrative Officers. He noted that there are a few major upcoming events including the Mission 2 (M2) meetings from September 11-14th that will start in Fort Smith and conclude in Hay River. He advised that the Contingents would perform a six-month-out tour at that time and that the International Committee would review the plans for the games and provide feedback. He noted that there would also be opportunity to correspond with the Chefs to help finalize plans. Mr. Shafer advised that the M2 would consist mostly of meetings and that there will not be many venue tours. Additionally, he advised that the 200-Days-Out Event would take place on August 28th in Hay River. He noted that milestone events would alternate between Fort Smith and Hay River and that they are a good opportunity to recruit volunteers.

Mr. Shafer advised that there would be an All-Chairs meeting in Fort Smith on August 29th and that notice would go out later in the week. This meeting would provide opportunity for all Sport and Committee Chairs to interact and provide information on their areas. He noted that a similar meeting would occur in Hay River on September 5th.

Mr. Shafer advised that the GEMS online registration system is accessible through the website. The Society is currently in Phase I of recruitment which involves sign-up and shift scheduling. Phase II will be rolled out at the end of August, which will identify roles.

D/M Smith advised that the Society has changed their meeting time to evenings to allow for more time. He noted that the Society would be meeting on July 12th. Additionally, he is hoping to receive the June 30th Financial Statements from Ashton Accountants at that time. He also noted that the Terms of Reference would be coming to the Society for official approval and that any documentation/bylaws will be circulated. D/M Smith advised that board members have been tasked with operational needs at the request of the President.

D/M Smith advised that the Sponsorship Sub-Committee has met since June, although he has not yet been briefed. Mr. Shafer advised that there has been more emphasis on Corporate Sponsorship and sponsorship as a whole. He noted that the Committee has sectioned three areas: grants and foundational partnering, regional level corporate sponsorship, and personal donations from friends of the games. Cr. Holtorf asked if the aboriginal governments have been approached about providing corporate sponsorships. Mr. Shafer advised that the Committee has flagged every government organization in the region as a donor. Cr. Kikoak noted that aboriginal governments may have leverage for federal funding.

Cr. Kikoak noted the Key Performance Indicator document is dated from March and asked if there have been many changes. Mr. Shafer advised that they are in the process of updating the report to the end of June.

Cr. Kikoak asked if the meetings in September are open to the public. Mr. Shafer advised that there will be an opportunity to invite interested parties.

Cr. McArthur asked for an update on volunteer recruitment. Mr. Shafer advised that there are currently 200 volunteers registered under Gems. Mr. Shafer will know how many volunteers are actually needed once the committees identify specific roles for tasks and that mass recruitment would happen at that time.

Cr. McArthur requested an update on the financial stance of the games. Mr. Shafer advised that half of the federal funding anticipated has been received and that the Host Society is still looking to receive an additional \$500,000. Mr. Shafer will have an update on Corporate Sponsorships on July 12th. He is feeling good financially going forward.

Cr. Tuckey advised that Council would like to know in advance the in-kind contributions required by the Town in order to incorporate operational requirements into the budget for 2018. Mr. Shafer advised that there is a staff meeting next week where this will be discussed.

Cr. McArthur asked if GNWT employees will be granted leave to volunteers for the games. D/M Smith advised that it is a matter of policy and that they are waiting for confirmation. Cr. Holtorf asked if Thebacha Campus has been asked to recruit student volunteers.

Cr. Holtorf asked how the 3% contingency is budgeted for. Mr. Shafer advised that 3% contingency is budgeted for unforeseen expenses.

Administration advised that it was asked at the Corporate Services meeting for an update on the triparty agreement. He advised that he is still waiting to hear back from Hay River on the proposed changes.

Administration has reviewed the Financial Statements and noted that the document doesn't present significant change. However, he noted that there sounds to be a lot of positive change and trusts it will yield results. Administration still has concerns with spending and expense control. D/M Smith shares the concern around sponsorship and fundraising, although noted that sponsorships are generally not received until three to six months prior to the games. However, he noted that the concern is acknowledged and that the board is working to improve this.

Administration has concerns with reducing scope and scale of contracts too close to the games when contracts are already in place. Additionally, he noted that Hay River has the same concerns and that they only intend to release funds to meet cashflow needs as their comfort level has not been met either.

Cr. Kikoak asked why futsal and biathlon have much higher budgets. Mr. Shafer advised that a major facility retrofit was required for futsal although noted that the retrofit will not be happening now and that there will be a drastic change in budget. He noted that biathlon budget is high due to the facility requiring additional infrastructure to hold the event.

Council thanked Mr. Shafer and D/M Smith for their delegation.

3. Review

- a. Agenda – The agenda was reviewed.

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. Patel

Seconded by: Cr. Bell

That the agenda be adopted as presented.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

- b. Minutes – The minutes of June 13, 2017, were reviewed and have been adopted at the Council meeting of June 20, 2017.
- c. Vision, Values and Goals – The Vision, Values and Goals were reviewed.
- d. Community Services Master Plan – The Master Plan was reviewed.

4. Recreation

a. Recreation Services

- i. Recreation Statistics – The June, 2017 recreation statistics report was reviewed. The Director of Community Services advised that usage has decreased from the previous month and year. He noted that this is partially due to events being separated in the statistics. Pete's Gym and the Parents 'n' Tots program are consistent in usage. He noted that the arena summary is on the RCC report due to a reduced amount of events being held in the arena during the summer.
- ii. Pool Statistics – The June, 2017 pool statistics report was reviewed. The Director advised that pool usage is strong and consistent. Parents 'n' Tots usage has increased. Rentals are down for the month of June.

The Director advised that summer programming was strong in June and that there was a robust sign-up for different programming. Programs in June included archery, first aid training and registration for British Soccer Camp. He noted that British Soccer Camp was well received with 45 kids registered for the first week in July. Events that happened in June included the Pride Parade, Relay for Life, the Aviation Tour, SRFN Treaty Days, and Canada Day. Programs and events for July includes library programming including novel writing at the library and the Farmer's Market start-up at the arena. August events include Paddlefest, the Water is Life Conference, Summer Splash, the Dark Sky Festival and a Music Society event.

Mayor Napier-Buckley noted that some of the library programming had fees associated. She asked if the summer reading program would be happening this year. The Director advised that they would be trying different programming this year due to low enrollment last year. D/M Smith was impressed with the variety of programming happening throughout the summer. He asked if the majority of kids programming would be happening at the arena and what operational costs are for the arena and if additional staff are required. Administration advised that programs are run by specific employees and that the arena offers a cooler environment with access to immediate outdoor space. Additionally, he advised that the arena is equipped with efficient LED lighting, and that efficiencies and utility costs will continue to be tracked. Administration would like to confirm the operational costs of the arena prior to the budgeting process. Administration advised that the intent is to use the facility year-round and to expand recreation services. He noted that this will help inform decision when retrofitting the recreation centre. Cr. Holtorf asked if the Friends of the Library is still operating. Administration confirmed this and advised that they recently held a book sale.

b. Recreation Advisory Board

- i. RAB Minutes June 19, 2017 – The RAB minutes were reviewed. Administration advised that Don Jaque delegated on behalf of the Snowboard Society at the June RAB meeting. He noted that the Society would like to delineate the responsibility between the Town and the Society to ensure efficient operations. He noted that the request is valid and that he is working to define this. Administration advised that the Town is looking to have the Society operate the Town facility through a memorandum of understanding. Cr. Holtorf asked if the Track and Field Society is still operational. Administration advised that if the Society is still in place, it is not functional. He noted that the facility is mostly utilized by the schools and that the Town needs to find a new owner for the facility. D/M Smith noted that the Track and Field Society is still a society and have a bank account, however he thinks they do not meet regularly due to limited volunteer capacity. He also noted that the facility is actively used as a soccer field. D/M Smith noted that Don Jaque advised that he would bring programming and requests to RAB for recommendation to Council and felt this would be a good vision for the advisory board for all user groups. Cr. Tuckey likes the idea of designating the large tree at the Anglican Church as the Christmas Tree and finalizing the Christmas Park. Mayor Napier-Buckley asked what it would cost to transport a mature tree. Administration advised that there are contractors that specialize in moving mature trees and suggested SRFN be inviting to participate in the relocation of a tree. He noted that the Town has been advised that they would receive a development permit for the construction of SRFN's community hall.

5. Library

a. Library Services

- i. Library Statistics – The June, 2017, library statistics report was reviewed. The Director of Community Services noted changes in the recorded number of usages. He noted that summer usage has decreased from last year. He noted that story time is scheduled three times per week. The Director thinks that the reduced usage is due to the nice weather.

6. Other Business

- a. Briefing Note Water is Life Gathering – The briefing note was reviewed. Administration has identified the request as a partnership rather than a donation for the purpose of a community event. He noted that the Water is Life Gathering will bring people to the community and benefit the community as a whole. Administration felt that this is a good opportunity to see if Council is in agreement. Administration advised that the event is in conjunction with Paddlefest and a Music Society event. He suggested partnering with the Slave River Coalition and continuing the partnership with Paddlefest and the Music Society. Administration has also received a request from the Astronomical Society to use the arena for their Dark Sky Festival. He noted that this is also a community event being an economic driver and suggested partnering with this organization as well. Administration noted that funds in the donations budget are limited and suggested reallocating the \$2,500 donation to the Ski Club to the advertising budget as they have agreed to install Town signage. He noted that this would allow for more donations during Christmas. Cr. Bell advised that she would be helping fundraise for the Water is Life Gathering.

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Mayor Napier-Buckley

Seconded by: Cr. Bell

That Council reallocate the \$2,500 donation to the Ski Club from the 2017 Donations Budget to the 2017 Advertising Budget.

IN FAVOUR – CR. HOLTORF, CR. MCARTHUR, CR. BELL, MAYOR NAPIER-BUCKLEY, CR. PATEL, CR. KIKOAK

ABSTAINED – D/M SMITH

CARRIED

- b. Briefing Note SLFN Treaty Days – The briefing note was reviewed. Administration noted that there is cost associated with providing passes and suggested the request be considered a donation. Cr. Holtorf has concerns with donating the stage and felt there should be a proper policy in place. He also noted that SLFN is not tax affiliated which should be considered when donating. Administration advised that the Town has a MSA with SLFN and that they pay for services. He also noted that there is a rental agreement with the stage that states that 24-hour security is required, along with insurance and assembly by staff only. Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that there are SLFN members that reside in Fort Smith.

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: D/M Smith

Seconded by: Cr. McArthur

That Council approves donating twenty swim passes to SLFN for their Treaty Day event on July 17, 2017, totaling \$160.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

7. Excusing of Councillors

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. Patel

Seconded by: Cr. Bell

That Cr. Dumont be excused from Community Services Meeting on July 11, 2017.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

8. Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Community Services Standing Committee will be held on August 8th, 2017.

9. Adjournment

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. Patel

Seconded by: Cr. McArthur

That the meeting be adjourned at 8:18 p.m.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY



Town of Fort Smith
Municipal Services Committee Meeting
Tuesday, July 11, 2017 at 8:15 pm.

Chairperson: Mayor Napier-Buckley
Members Present: Cr. Bell, Cr. Kikoak, Cr. Tuckey, Cr. Patel, D/M Smith, Cr. McArthur, Cr. Holtorf (Conference Call)
Regrets: Cr. Dumont
Staff Present: Keith Morrison, Senior Administrative Officer; Paul Kaeser, Director of Municipal Services; Karl Cox, Protective Services Supervisor; Katie Reid, Executive Secretary

1. Call to Order

Cr. Dumont called the meeting to order at 8:32 pm.

2. Review

a. Agenda – The agenda was reviewed.

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. Tuckey

Seconded by: Cr. Bell

That the agenda be adopted as amended to include discussion on the CBC article on the removal of the Christmas Tree, correspondence received about placing a 4-way stop at Primrose Lane and Pelican Street, and correspondence received from a Bell Rock resident requesting power services at Bell Rock.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

b. Minutes – The minutes of June 13, 2017, were reviewed and were adopted at the Council meeting of June 20, 2017. Cr. Holtorf asked if the Daycare Society was interested in meeting with the Town and the Aurora College. The Mayor hasn't heard, but will follow up with the Society. D/M Smith asked if any valuable work was done by Taylor and Company. Administration advised that the contract was divided into two parts: first, to automate the ventilation system and second, to install AC units, if the first was unsuccessful. He noted that it was discovered that the solar wall was on year-round making the building hot. Administration advised that the first part of the project took three years to complete and therefore the Town did not want to pursue the second portion of the contract with Taylor and Company. Administration advised that the Build Canada Fund has been accessed to retrofit the building which will include cooling the facility.

c. Vision, Values and Goals – The Vision, Values and Goals were reviewed.

d. 2017 Capital Plan – The Capital Plan was reviewed. Administration advised that a number of projects are underway now that the department is at full capacity. Cr. Bell requested an update on Downtown Development. Administration has the draft report to review, he will then bring the report to Council and convert the report into a design. The design will be phased by priority and budget.

3. Sustainable Development

a. Sustainable Development Advisory Board – Administration advised that the board was unable to get quorum at the June 22nd meeting.

4. Protective Services

Administration introduced Mr. Karl Cox, the Protective Services Supervisor. He noted that his employment with the Town has been a valuable addition to protective services.

a. Fire Department

- i. Statistics Report – The June, 2017, statistics report was reviewed. The Protective Services Supervisor advised that June has been a quiet month for the Fire Department and that there has been no major fires since January. He noted that there were a few training sessions in June and that they extinguished a fire behind the Petro Canada. The Supervisor advised that ENR quickly extinguished a fire on Canada Day by the Water Intake that they had spotted via helicopter. The Supervisor has also been performing fire smart assessments and advised that he will be bringing in sprinkler systems that connect to gutters. He will sell the sprinklers with a fire smart assessment at cost.

b. Ambulance Department

- i. Statistics Report – The June, 2017, statistics report was reviewed. The Supervisor advised that the Ambulance Department had a quieter month in June with only fifteen calls. He noted that there were ten code ones and five medevacs. He noted that the amount of calls has reduced by half from last June.

c. Bylaw Department

- i. Bylaw Statistics Report – The June, 2017, statistics report was reviewed. The Supervisor advised that he has been filling in for the Bylaw Officer in his absence. He noted that there has been a few speeding tickets issued and some dogs seized in the month of June. The Supervisor is working to improve the reporting with more detail and better metrics.

Cr. Bell commended the Supervisor and has noticed his presence in the community. She suggested educating the community to fire smart their own properties. The Supervisor advised that fifteen years ago he had performed ninety fire smart assessments on perimeter properties and that he is hoping to assess the properties again to determine if there has been a change in score. Cr. McArthur asked if the unsightly property on St. Ann's Street has been cleaned. The Supervisor confirmed this. Cr. McArthur noted that there are properties around Town that have garbage at their curbs. Administration advised that the fees were not paid for spring clean-up and as result their garbage was not picked up. Administration is working to resolve this issue. Cr. Holtorf requested an update on the status of volunteers for the Fire and Ambulance Departments. The Supervisor advised that there are 23 firefighters and 14-17 volunteers for the ambulance. D/M Smith suggested that the arena parking lot be offered for parking during SRFN's TLE Days in the future. Administration advised that parking at the event was handled better this year. Additionally, he advised that SRFN did not end up using the road closure.

The Director of Municipal Services provided an update on the department. He advised that the Water Treatment Plan has been busy preparing for utility installation on McDougal Road for new Correctional Centre. The Director anticipates that McDougal Road will be closed for two weeks for the installation. Provisions are being made for residents directly affected by the closure. The Director advised that the department had tested and isolated valves for the major tie in of a six-inch line and manhole. He noted that there will be a detour in place around Primrose Lane. Additionally, he advised that the Protective Services Supervisor will be extending bylaw patrols in the area.

The Director advised that the Facilities Maintenance Department has been busy with preparation and set-up for events including SRFN TLE Days and Canada Day. Additionally, the department has completed the boardwalk, although more repair work could be done. Cr. McArthur asked which contractor is installing the water and sewer services at the new correctional facility. Administration advised that Hay River Contractor, West End Enterprises, is doing the installation. He noted that the contractor is competent to do the work. Additionally, he advised that there have been preplanning meetings with the contractor and that the design drawings have been approved. Cr. McArthur requested an update on the hydrants requiring replacement. Administration is determining which hydrants need to be replaced and which can be repaired. He will work with local contractors once the scope of work is determined. Administration advised that the Town will need to manage the cuts in the pavement for the rest of the summer and that the intent is to pave next summer. He noted that the GNWT intends to pave at the new facility and is incurring all costs for the servicing to the lot, as well as paving the cut on McDougal Road. He noted that the cold patch material was used for a smaller cut on Calder Avenue and that it is holding well. Mayor Napier-Buckley asked how long the water will be shut-off for during the installation of services. He is unsure how long water will be shut-off on McDougal Road for installation of services at the Correctional Centre as the sewer line may interfere with the water line. He noted that there may potentially be a 24-hour shut-off for affected residents. He noted that there are 14-16 residents affected including River Ridge Correctional Centre. Additionally, he advised that the department is managing notifications and will provide temporary water services. Cr. Kikoak requested an update on the Everbridge System. The Protective Services Supervisor is working with the Mayor on the initiative. He has some concerns about the reliability of the internet and is working to get an FM radio station in town. Mayor Napier-Buckley requested an update on the sprinklers to be purchased. The Supervisor advised that they can be hooked to gutters, or false gutters, like fences and will be rolled out with fire smart assessments of properties.

5. Bylaw/Policy Review and Development

- a. CBC Article on Christmas Tree – Cr. Kikoak felt that the relationship between the Town and SRFN was displayed negatively in the article and requested that the Mayor contact the Chief Martselos to advised that the Town values their partnership and is in support of the building. Cr. Holtorf agreed and recommended a letter be sent. Cr. Tuckey would rather a phone call. She is in support of growth, jobs and economic development that will come with the construction of a new community hall. Cr. Patel asked if SRFN had contacted the Mayor about the article or comments. She agreed that the Mayor should contact Chief Martselos once a development permit is received. Mayor Napier-Buckley advised that the CBC reporter in Hay River had focused the story on what he wanted to write. She noted that the Town did know the tree would come down and that she does not want to invalidate the feelings of the public. She noted that the tree was a landmark and gathering place for many years and that it is okay for residents to be upset. She is still in support of the development and will converse with Chief Martselos although she doesn't feel that their partnership is jeopardized due to the tree being removed. She advised that she had spoken with Chief Martselos a few days prior in which she was advised that she would receive a development permit for the community hall.

6. Administration

- a. Correspondence on Four-Way Stop at Primrose Lane and Pelican Street
- b. Correspondence on Request for Power at Bell Rock

Administration will forward the above items as agenda items to the Council Meeting of July 18th due to lack of time. Mayor Napier-Buckley asked when McDougal Road closure will begin. Administration anticipates the closure date will commence July 12th. Mayor Napier-Buckley asked if the placement of a stop sign on Primrose Lane would require bylaw change. Administration confirmed this. He noted that the Traffic Control Bylaw would require updating by the Bylaw Review Committee, along with updating the Traffic Control Registry. Cr. Bell asked if the bylaw would need to be changed when changing the language on existing signs. Administration advised that it would not as the signs are not changing location.

7. Other Business

- a. Briefing Note Fire Abatement – The briefing note was reviewed. Administration advised that a letter was written in March 2017, to the GNWT Lands Department, ENR and MACA with respect to fire abatement of Commissioner’s Land within municipal boundaries. Since, there have been two meetings between the Town and GNWT to discuss the issue. As a result of the meetings, the GNWT has developed a Fort Smith Pre-Attack Plan, which indicated proposed firebreaks and ignition lines in and around the municipality. Three of the proposed fire breaks are on airport property where the Town has no development control, except that harvesters are to acquire a Town business license. Additionally, they have indicated a proposed 30-metre wide fire break to the west of Bell Rock. Administration requested a recommendation from Council pre-approving the work for the GNWT to perform. Administration advised that the next steps would consist of maintenance of the treated lands, treatment and maintenance of Town lands, public engagement to facilitate treatment of private lands, conversation of the Bell Rock firebreak as a second exit for residents, and engagement of the NWT Power Corporation to confirm the viability of using their transmission line easement as a firebreak to complete the circle of protection around the town. Cr. Patel was pleased with the update. Cr. Tuckey was pleased with the team work of all agencies and commended the Protective Services Supervisor. Mayor Napier-Buckley noted the urgency to complete the work.

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. Patel

Seconded by: Cr. Kikoak

That Council approve the Fort Smith Pre-attack Plan as presented, including the development of a 30-metre wide firebreak on the west side of Bell Rock Estates. Further, that Council approve the treatment of Commissioner’s Lands within municipal boundaries to FireSmart standards utilizing any method deemed appropriate by the GNWT.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

8. Excusing of Councillors

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. McArthur

Seconded by: Cr. Tuckey

That Cr. Dumont be excused from the Municipal Services Standing Committee Meeting on July 11, 2017.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

9. Date of Next Meeting

The next Municipal Services Standing Committee meeting will be held on August 8, 2017.

10. Adjournment

RECOMMENDATION

Moved by: Cr. McArthur

Seconded by: Cr. Tuckey

That the meeting be adjourned at 9:55 pm.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY